
 

 

 

 

 

199648 TBD.R 

‘AGENCY RECOMMENDED ORDERS’ 

 

Unofficial Reporter 

 

 

11/25/1996 - 12/1/1996 

 

 

{MOST RECENT UPDATE: 1/18/2023} 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

E: TextBookDiscrimination@gmail.com 

W: www.TextBookDiscrimination.com 

 

 

visit TBD’s website for the most up-to-date information 

 

mailto:TextBookDiscrimination@gmail.com?subject=TBD.C%20|%20Unofficial%20Reporter%20Series
https://www.textbookdiscrimination.com/
https://www.textbookdiscrimination.com/


TBD | 199648 TBD.R (Unofficial Reporter) | 1/18/2023 

www.TextBookDiscrimination.com | Get Booked Up on Justice | 2 of 53 

 

TABLE OF CONTENTS | 199648 TBD.R 

 

ID Caption Page 

001 Pusey v. Lake County 3 

002 Deleon v. DHRS 12 

003 Presson v. Craft Maintenance Council 43 

 

- Appendix 52 

 

https://www.textbookdiscrimination.com/


TBD | 199648 TBD.R (Unofficial Reporter) | 1/18/2023 

www.TextBookDiscrimination.com | Get Booked Up on Justice | 3 of 53 

 

 

 

 

 

199648 TBD.R 001 

‘AGENCY RECOMMENDED ORDERS’ 

 

CAPTION: Pusey v. Lake County 

CITATION: 199648 TBD.R 001 

DATE: 11/25/1996 

STATE: FL  

 

CASE NO: 

???? (FCHR) 

96-003321 (DOAH) 

CASE TYPE: Employment Discrimination 

 

age col dis fam mar nat rac rel ret sex unk 

           

 

FILENAME: 96003321.PDF 

PAGES: 8 

 

RESULT: judged (defendant won) 

 

 

https://www.textbookdiscrimination.com/


                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

EMMA J. PUSEY,                )
                              )
     Petitioner,              )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO.  96-3321
                              )
GEORGE KNUPP, Lake County     )
Sheriffs Office,              )
                              )
     Respondent.              )
______________________________)

SUMMARY
                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     This cause may be disposed of upon undisputed facts and recognized legal
principles, without a formal hearing.

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     This cause came on for consideration upon Respondent's Motion to Dismiss
the Petition for Relief from a "Determination: No Cause," order entered by the
Florida Commission on Human Relations.

                      PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner has filed a Petition for Relief from a "Determination: No Cause"
order entered by the Florida Commission on Human Relations upon Petitioner's
claim that she was discriminated against by her employer both as retaliation and
due to her race (Black).

     This cause came on for consideration upon Respondent's Motion to Dismiss.

     Oral argument was heard by telephonic conference call on August 14, 1996.
Thereafter, the parties were permitted to file further written argument, factual
allegations, and case citations.  All of the subsequent pleadings, memoranda,
and letters which address the motion to dismiss or the oral argument on the
motion have been considered.  None offer any specific reason for late filing of
the Petition for Relief after June 14, 1996.

     By an October 8, 1996 "Order Requiring Further Advices and to Show Cause,"
the parties were presented with the material facts as presumably agreed by them.
They were given until October 30, 1996 in which to file any disagreement with
the facts as understood by the undersigned Administrative Law Judge.  Nothing
was filed by either party to vary the facts proposed in that October 8, 1996
order.  Therefore, the facts as set out therein are deemed to be undisputed.

     Also by the October 8, 1996 order, Petitioner was specifically given until
October 30, 1996 to show cause why she did not timely file her Petition for
Relief between May 31, 1996 and June 18, 1996.



     Petitioner did not timely file any response to the October 8, 1996 order.
However, her late response, filed October 31, 1996, and also styled "Order
Requiring Further Advices and to Show Cause" (sic) has been considered.  See,
Findings of Fact 12 and 13.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     The undisputed facts are as follows:

     1.  After investigating Petitioner's Claim of Discrimination, the Florida
Commission on Human Relations (FCHR) entered its Order, "Determination: No
Cause," on March 12, 1996.  FCHR's order unequivocally advised Petitioner that
her Petition for Relief, if any, must be filed within 35 days.

     2.  The thirty-fifth day would have been April 16, 1996.

     3.  After the time as provided by FCHR's Rule 60Y-5.008(1) and by FCHR's
March 12, 1996 order for the filing of her Petition for Relief had already run
out, Petitioner filed a request for extension of time in which to file her
Petition for Relief.  Her request for extension stated that she needed the
extension of time "due to failing health of my spouse and medical care and
concern for him."

     4.  This late request for extension of time was the only request for
extension of time filed by Petitioner.  It was dated April 17, 1996, (one day
late) but it was not filed with the FCHR until April 24, 1996 (eight days late).

     5.  Petitioner did not mail a copy of her April 1996 request for extension
of time to Respondent as required by FCHR rules.

     6.  Therefore, Respondent was unaware there had been a request for
extension made to the FCHR until Respondent received the FCHR's order dated May
31, 1996.  Because it had no notice that Petitioner was requesting an extension
in April 1996, Respondent had no opportunity to object to the FCHR before the
Commission entered its May 31, 1996 order.

     7.  By its May 31, 1996 order, FCHR granted Petitioner an extension of time
only until June 14, 1996 in which to file her Petition for Relief.  The order
does not state a number of days, but clearly and specifically states that the
Petition for Relief must be filed by June 14, 1996.

     8.  FCHR granted no further extensions to Petitioner for filing her
Petition for Relief.

     9.  Petitioner filed her Petition for Relief beyond the June 14, 1996 date
assigned her by the FCHR.  Although her Petition for Relief was dated June 14,
1996, FCHR's date stamp on the Petition for Relief shows that it was not� filed
with the Commission until June 18, 1996.

     10.  FCHR transmitted the Petition for Relief to the Division of
Administrative Hearings on or about July 12, 1996.

     11.  Respondent filed a Motion to Dismiss the Petition for Relief and an
Answer with affirmative defenses based on untimeliness.  See, Conclusion of Law
15.



     12.  In response to the October 8, 1996 order to show cause herein,
Petitioner filed a pleading she labelled "Order Requiring Further Advices and to
Show Cause."  Although she had been required to show cause why she did not
timely file her Petition for Relief between May 31, 1996 and June 18, 1996, she
instead explained her tardiness in filing for an extension of time back in April
1996 this way:

          I was under the impression that I had 35 days
          to respond from the time I received the Notice
          of Determination:  No Cause.  I receive [sic]
          this notice on March 15, 1996, under my impression
          the 35 day lapse period would have been until
          April 19, 1996.  I feel my response met this time
          period as my letter was dated April 17, 1996.

     13.  In response to the October 8, 1996 order herein, Petitioner has
offered no explanation why she filed her Petition for Relief beyond the clearly
specified extension period granted her by the Commission.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     14.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and subject matter of the Respondent's pending Motion to Dismiss,
pursuant to Section 120.57(1), F.S.

     15.  Respondent's Motion to Dismiss, filed August 1, 1996, makes the
following argument as to untimeliness:

                               * * *
            2.  Pursuant to 760.11(7) F.S., 1995 provides
          [sic] that where the Commission determines that
          there is not reasonable cause to believe that a
          violation of the Florida Civil Rights Act of 1992
          has occurred, the commission shall dismiss the
          complaint and the aggrieved person may request
          an administrative hearing under s. 120.57, but
          such a request must be made [within 35] days of
          the date of determination.
            3.  Rule 60Y-5.008(1), F.A.C. provides that
          a Complainant may file a Petition for relief
          from an unlawful employment practice [within 30]
          days from service of a Notice of No reasonable cause.
            4.  Rule 60Y-5.008(2), F.A.C. requires that
          before the Chairperson may grant an extension of
          time to file the Petition for Relief from an
          Unlawful Employment Practice, the Complainant
          must move for the extension of time [within the
          thirty-day] period set forth by Rule 60Y-5.008(1)
          and make a showing of good cause concerning the
          need for the extension.
            5.  On April 17, 1996, [thirty-six (36) days]
          after service upon the Complainant of the Notice
          of No Probable Cause by the Commission, Complainant
          requested an extension of time to file a Petition
          for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice.
            6.  Respondent did not receive notice of
          Complainant's request and was therefore unable



          to respond or object concerning the untimeliness
          of her request or the sufficiency of her showing
          of good cause.
            7.  The Complainant's request was granted on May
          31, 1996, contrary to the requirements of Rule
          60Y-5-008(2).
            8.  Because Complainant's request for an extension
          of time to file her Petition for Relief from an
          Unlawful Employment Practice was untimely and there
          was not a sufficient showing of good cause,
           Respondent moves for dismissal of this petition.
          [Emphasis in the original motion]  1/

     16.  By its motion to dismiss, Respondent seeks to have the undersigned
"revisit," "second-guess," or "go behind" the Florida Commission on Human
Relations' May 31, 1996 order which granted Petitioner an extension of time in
which to file her Petition for Relief.

     17.  Unusual as FCHR's procedure and order granting the extension may have
been, the undersigned Administrative Law Judge deems it inappropriate to
"revisit," "second guess" or "go behind" the Commission's May 31, 1996 order on
the Petitioner's April 1996 request for an extension.

     18.  However, this case may be resolved without the necessity of "going
behind" the FCHR's May 31, 1996 order, because Petitioner never met the filing
date specifically assigned to her by the Commission in its May 31, 1996 order.

     19.  By its May 31, 1996 order, FCHR required that Petitioner file her
Petition for Relief no later than June 14, 1996.  Once again, Petitioner did not
move for an extension of time before the time specified in the Commission's
Order ran out.  Petitioner simply filed her Petition for Relief late.

     20.  By her late filing of her Petition, Petitioner has run contrary to
FCHR Rule 60Y-5.008(2) F.A.C. and Section 760.11(7) F.S. [1996]  Petitioner also
has not complied with the clear requirements of the Commission's May 31, 1996
order.

     21.  In the case of Clark v. Department of Corrections, Sumter Correctional
Institution (DOAH Case No. 85-1683 Recommended Order entered July 30, 1985; FCHR
Case No. 84-1409 Final Order entered September 26, 1985), a dismissal was
granted upon remarkably similar facts.  Therein, after investigation, a
determination of no cause was issued by FCHR on January 30, 1985.  On March 12,
Petitioner Clark mailed her late Petition for Relief to the Respondent Employer,
which was forwarded on March 13 to the Commission where it should have been
filed on March 4 or 5.  On April 29, the Commission entered its order to
Petitioner to show cause within 15 days as to why her Petition should not be
dismissed as untimely.  Petitioner Clark timely filed her response to that order
which showed several dates of family members' illnesses but no evidence that
Petitioner Clark took sick leave during any of these periods or that Clark did
not report for work each of those days, nor any other reason Clark could not
file her Petition on days these family members were not sick.  Thereafter,
Clark's Petition for Relief was referred to the Division of Administrative
Hearings pursuant to Section 120.57(1) F.S. and FCHR's then-Rule 22T-8.16(1)
F.A.C.  The Respondent Employer moved to dismiss the Petition as untimely.  A
Recommended Order was entered which recommended dismissal of the Petition for
Relief, and the FCHR ultimately dismissed the Petition for Relief, stating in
its Final Order, in pertinent part:



          . . . the Commission has interpreted the 30
          day rule filing period for Petition for Relief
          as a limitation period subject to equitable
          tolling, estoppel and waiver, rather than as
          a jurisdictional requirement. . . .While the
          30 day requirement of Rule 9.08 [sic] is
          subject to equitable principles, Petitioner
          in this case has failed to show that such
          principles should be applied.  [See, generally,
          Dourtis v. Eastern Airlines], 2 FALR 1599-A
          (FCHR 10/31/80) aff'd, 409 So.2d 139 (Fla. 4th
          DCA 1982 fc.) [Glass v. City of Mascatte] 3 FALR
          at 239-A; [Park v. Southern Bell Telephone and
          Telegraph Company], 4 FALR at 1796-A [Emphasis
          in original but full citations have been provided
          by the undersigned.]

     22.  In the instant case, even assuming, but not holding, that Petitioner's
husband's illness absolutely prevented Petitioner from filing her Petition for
Relief up until the date she late-requested an extension, (April 17/April 24,
1996), Petitioner has never offered any reason she could not have filed her
Petition on or before the June 14, 1996 date for filing which FCHR required by
its May 31, 1996 Order.

     23.  In the case of Bartley v. Hospital Corporation of America (DOAH Case
No. 94-4973 Recommended Order entered December 24, 1994; FCHR Case No. 93-5376
Final Order entered April 17, 1995), the FCHR dismissed the Petition for Relief
in a similar "late-filing" case.  Petitioner Bartley had filed with the
Commission a complaint of discrimination pursuant to the Florida Civil Rights
Act of 1992.  After investigation, the Commission entered its order of
"Determination: No Cause."  The notice of determination was sent to Petitioner
Bartley on July 14, 1994, including a written statement that pursuant to Section
760.11 F.S., a request for administrative hearing must be filed within 35 days
of July 14, 1994, or his claim would be dismissed.  Bartley filed a Petition for
Relief which was stamped received by the Commission on August 26, 1994, and it
was referred to the Division of Administrative Hearings for formal hearing
pursuant to Section 120.57(1) F.S.  The Respondent Employer filed a Motion to
Dismiss due to untimely filing of the Petition for Relief.  No response to the
motion was filed by Petitioner Bartley.  Donald R. Alexander, Administrative Law
Judge, issued a Recommended Order of Dismissal, recommending that FCHR enter a
final order granting the Motion to Dismiss and dismissing Bartley's Petition for
Relief with prejudice, due to untimely filing of the Petition.  Specifically,
the Recommended Order relied upon Subsection 760.11(7) F.S. and the language
therein that, "If an aggrieved person does not request an administrative hearing
within the 35 days, the claim will be barred."  The Recommended Order further
reasoned that, "Even if one assumes the statutory language is permissive and
nonjurisdictional, petitioner has nonetheless failed to assert any reasons for
invoking the doctrines of equitable tolling, estoppel or waiver."  In its Final
Order dismissing Bartley's Petition for Relief, the Commission held, in part, ".
. . we find the . . . Recommended Order of Dismissal to be a correct disposition
of the matter."

     24.  Also in accord are the following cases:  Hall v. The Boeing Co., DOAH
Case No. 94-6976 (Recommended Order entered March 29, 1996) wherein a claim for
relief was held barred when the Petition for Relief was timely-mailed but late-
filed with the FCHR and equitable tolling was not shown; and Wright v. HCA



Central Florida Regional Hospital, DOAH Case No. 94-0070 (Recommended Order
entered July 27, 1994 with Final Order adopting it in toto on January 27, 1995),
wherein the Petitioner claimed to have received two notices and mailed two
petitions but only the one petition which was received was untimely; therefore,
the claim was barred because excuseable neglect had not been shown.

     25.  The foregoing Florida cases are in tune with the case law progeny of
the federal anti-discrimination legislation.  Title VII, 42 U.S.C. Section 200e-
5(f) provides that the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) must
notify a claimant that the agency is terminating action on his/her charge of
discrimination and that the claimant may bring a civil action within 90 days or
be barred.  In Law v. Hercules, Inc. 713 F.2d 691 (U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals
1983) [Atlanta Division], the EEOC sent Mr. Law notification by certified mail.
The receipt was signed for by Mr. Law's son on a date certain, but Mr. Law's
subsequent civil action could only be counted timely if one counted from the
date Mr. Law claimed to have physically picked up the EEOC notification from his
kitchen table where his son had placed it.  In upholding the federal district
court's summary judgment in favor of the Defendant Employer based on Mr. Law's
failure to comply with the 90 day statutory guideline, the U.S. Circuit Court of
Appeals cited Lewis v. Conners Steel Co., 673 F. 2d 1240 (11th Cir. 1982):

          We need not embrace the doctrine of constructive
          receipt, nor close our eyes to the liberal
          construction the act in entitled to in order
          to fashion a fair and reasonable rule for the
          circumstances of this case.  There is no reason
          why a plaintiff should enjoy a manipulative
          open-ended time extension which would render
          the statutory limitation meaningless.  [Plaintiff
          should be required to assume some minimum respon-
          sibility himself for an orderly and expeditious
          resolution of his dispute].  [Emphasis supplied]

See, also Bell v. Eagle Motor Lines, 693 F 2d 1086 (11th Cir. 1982)

     26.  Herein, Petitioner Pusey did not file her Petition for Relief in a
timely manner under the Florida statute or FCHR's rules.  She also did not file
her request for extension of time timely under the FCHR's rules.  Nonetheless,
FCHR granted her an extension for a total of 94 days in which to file her
Petition for Relief.  This would be the total time from FCHR's March 12, 1996
"Determination: No Cause" order until June 14, 1996, the date for filing
specified in FCHR's May 31, 1996 order.  Petitioner still did not file her
Petition timely within that explicit agency extension to June 14, 1996.  Then,
despite the opportunity afforded by the October 8, 1996 order entered herein,
Petitioner still offered no reason, and certainly no reason cognizable in law,
why she could not have timely filed her Petition for Relief within the time
specified in the FCHR's May 31, 1996 order.

     27.  Therefore, her Petition for Relief should be dismissed.  To do
otherwise would be directly contrary to Section 760.11(7) F.S. and Rules 60Y-
5.004(5) and 60Y-5.008(1) and (2) F.A.C.  To do otherwise would be to render the
explicit language of FCHR's May 31, 1996 order null and void and undermine the
authority of any future FCHR orders of similar nature.



                         RECOMMENDATION

     Upon the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a Final
Order dismissing the Petition for Relief with prejudice.

     RECOMMENDED this 25th day of November, 1996, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                             ___________________________________
                             ELLA JANE P. DAVIS
                             Administrative Law Judge
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             The DeSoto Building
                             1230 Apalachee Parkway
                             Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060
                             (904) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675
                             Fax Filing (904) 921-6847

                             Filed with the Clerk of the
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             this 25th day of November, 1996.

                             ENDNOTE

1/  760.11 F.S. Administrative and Civil Remedies; Construction
     (7)  If the commission determines that there is not reasonable cause to
believe that a violation of the Florida Civil Rights Act of 1992 has occurred,
the commission shall dismiss the complaint.  [The aggrieved person may request
an administrative hearing under s. 120.57, but any such request must be made
within 35 days of the date of determination of reasonable cause] and any such
hearing shall be heard by a hearing officer and not by the commission or a
commissioner.  If the aggrieved person does not request an administrative
hearing within the 35 days, the claim will be barred.  [Emphasis supplied]
                               * * *
     60Y-5.004 F.A.C. Executive Director's Investigatory Determination; Notice.
     (5)  A Notice of Determination of No Reasonable Cause.  No Jurisdiction or
Untimeliness shall advise the complainant of the right to file a Petition for
relief, pursuant to Rule 60Y-5.008, within 30 days of service of the notice. A
form, Petition for Relief, hereby incorporated by reference, in blank, shall be
provided to the complainant at the time of service of the notice.
     60Y-5.008 F.A.C. Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice.
     (1)  Petition.  A complainant may file a Petition for Relief from an
Unlawful Employment Practice within 30 days of service of a Notice of Failure of
Conciliation, a Notice of Determination of No Reasonable Cause.. .
.Notwithstanding the provisions of Rules 60Y-4.004(2) and 60Y-4.005, a
complainant who is not represented by an attorney may file a Petition for Relief
without copies or proof of service, and the Clerk shall prepare copies and serve
them upon all other parties.
     (2)  For good cause shown, the Chairperson may grant an extension of time
to file the Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice, provided
the motion for extension of time is filed within the 30-day period prescribed by
Rule 60Y-5.008(1).
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 15 days from the
date of this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should
be filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

RACHEL M. DELEON,                )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 93-5811
                                 )
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND         )
REHABILITATIVE SERVICES,         )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

     A hearing was held in this case in Tampa, Florida on January 17 - 20 and
February 9 - 10, 1995, before Arnold H. Pollock, a Hearing Officer with the
Division of Administrative Hearings.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Robert A. Miles, Esquire
                      7402 North 56th Street, Suite 475
                      Tampa, Florida  33617

     For Respondent:  Peter Fleitman, Esquire
                      Office of the Attorney General
                      The Capitol
                      Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1050

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The issue for consideration in this case is whether Petitioner was
unlawfully discriminated against in the conditions of her employment by the
Respondent as alleged in her formal charge of discrimination.

                        PRELIMINARY MATTERS

     By Order of Determination:  No Cause, dated February 10, 1993, the Florida
Commission on Human Relations, (Commission), advised Petitioner that it had
considered her allegations of discrimination by the Respondent, Department of
Health and Rehabilitative Services, (Department) and had found insufficient
evidence to conclude a proven act of discrimination.  When Petitioner requested
reconsideration, the Commission again considered her complaint and in its
subsequent Redetermination:  No Cause, dated August 18, 1993, so advised her.
Thereafter, Petitioner filed her Petition for Relief, and this hearing followed.

     At the hearing, Petitioner testified in her own behalf and presented the
testimony of Moira Freeman, Personnel Manager for the Hillsborough County Public
Health Unit, (HCPHU); Teri Hudson, Petitioner's former supervisor at the Joyce
Ely Health Clinic, (Clinic); Chris Bartholomew Mathis, a coworker at the Clinic;
Millie Coton, the Department's District 6 Equal Employment Opportunity



investigator who evaluated Petitioner's complaint; Joyce Baham, a former
coworker of Petitioner at the Clinic; Edward Riggs, an employee at the Clinic;
and Melvin L. Herring, the Department's Assistant Staff Director for Civil
Rights.  Petitioner also introduced Petitioner's Exhibits 1 through 10, 12
through 21, and 23 through 35.  Petitioner's Exhibits 11 and 22 for
identification were offered but rejected upon objection.

     Respondent presented the testimony of Debra Sue Sims Daniels, a senior
community health nurse at the Clinic; Bobbie Thackeray, an assistant county
public health unit director; Ms. Freeman, who testified for Petitioner; and
Minnie McCalla, a clerk specialist at the Clinic.  Respondent introduced
Respondent's Exhibits A through M.

     No transcript was provided.  Counsel for Petitioner submitted Proposed
Findings of Fact which have been ruled upon in the Appendix to this Recommended
Order.  Counsel for Respondent did not submit any matters for consideration
after hearing.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  At all times pertinent to the issues herein, the Respondent, Department
of Health and Rehabilitative Services, operated the Joyce Ely Health Clinic in
Ruskin, Florida, through the Hillsborough County Public Health Unit.  Ms.
DeLeon, a Hispanic female of Mexican-American heritage, was employed at the
Clinic.

     2.  Petitioner was on maternity leave in early 1991.  When she returned to
her job in May, 1991, she found that Teri Hudson, a coworker, had been promoted
to the position of Senior Clerical Supervisor, and Petitioner was to work in the
position of Clerk Specialist under Ms. Hudson's supervision.

     3.  At the time of Ms. DeLeon's return, a position of Clerk Typist
Specialist, higher in rating than that of Clerk Specialist, was vacant, but this
vacancy was frozen because of funding constraints.  Ms. DeLeon advised Ms.
Hudson that she would be applying for that position when the vacancy was
advertised.  However, Ms. Hudson requested that Ms. DeLeon not do that and,
instead, assume the duties of the Clerk Typist Specialist in an out of title
capacity, (OOT), until it could be filled.  Ms. Hudson indicated to Ms. DeLeon
that she was anticipating a vacancy for a higher level Senior Clerk position to
open when the incumbent, Ms. Snead, retired, and that she would not consider
Petitioner for that position if she applied for and secured the Clerk Typist
Specialist position in title and full time.  Relying on Ms. Hudson's comments,
Ms. DeLeon did not apply for the Clerk Typist Specialist position but, instead,
filled that job in OOT status from May, 1991 until July 19, 1991.

     4.  On that date, Ms. Hudson appointed a white female, Cindy Morrow, to
fill the Clerk Typist Specialist position which Ms. DeLeon wanted but for which
she was discouraged from applying.  Ms. Hudson admits Ms. Morrow was the only
person she had hired at the Clinic.  However, Ms. Morrow did not stay with the
position.  Toward the end of 1991, she ceased coming to work and, counter to the
wishes of Ms. Hudson, was determined to have abandoned her position and was
terminated.

     5.  When this happened, Ms. Hudson again asked Petitioner to temporarily
assume the Clerk Typist Specialist duties, which Ms. DeLeon did, and on January
15, 1992, after having been filling the position for approximately 20 days,
applied for OOT pay as provided for in the Department's Operating Procedure 60-3



and in Article 21 of the collective bargaining agreement.  In response, Ms.
Hudson advised Petitioner that due to budgetary constraints, she could not
receive the OOT pay, a representation which Ms. DeLeon accepted.  When, however,
she began to see a pattern in Ms. Hudson's actions, she concluded that she was
being misled.

     6.  This feeling was confirmed that same month when Ms. DeLeon learned that
Respondent was reassigning two employees from other facilities to the clinic to
fill two Senior Clerk vacancies which existed due to the retirement of Jewell
Snead and the  promotion of Gisselle Roque, who had been processing the
Presumptive Eligibility for Pregnant Women (PEPW) applications for the clinic.
Ms. DeLeon had assumed that the adversely affected employees mentioned above
would be given these vacant positions.  Ms. Hudson told her, however, that she
had been authorized by the Department's personnel office to utilize Ms. DeLeon
in one of the vacancies in an out of title status until her position could be
upgraded and reclassified.  Ms. Hudson verified this with the Clinic
Administrator, Mr. Shewmaker, who indicated he would upgrade/reclassify Ms.
DeLeon's position as soon as possible.

     7.  In the interim, that same month, Petitioner applied for a partial
promotion into the vacant WIC cashier position rather than waiting for the
Senior Clerk position she felt she had been promised.  She did this because she
believed that Ms. Hudson had misled her twice before and she was not satisfied
she would get that promotion.  During her February, 1992 interview with Mr.
Haese, the WIC hiring official, she was led to believe he felt she was the best
qualified applicant and wanted her for the position.

     8.  It appears, however, that Mr. Haese was not given the discretion to
hire the applicant he wanted.  Somehow, Petitioner's rating was lowered to
reflect that she had achieved a lower score than the individual who was
ultimately picked for the position, Ms. Meeker.  Ms. Meeker, who all involved
thought was a white female, was actually Hispanic and married to a white non-
Hispanic man.  The racial designation of "W" which appeared  by her name on the
original rating list, (Form 900), in October, 1992, was corrected to reflect "H"
on the final Form 900.

     9.  On or about March 12,1992, Ms. DeLeon was advised by Ms. Hudson that
she would not be upgraded or reclassified into a Senior Clerk position even
though the PEPW work she was doing was normally a Senior Clerk position.  This
was contrary to what she had been promised previously by both Ms. Hudson and Mr.
Shewmaker.  However, because the accomplishment of those duties was essential to
the operation of the facility, Ms. Hudson put Ms. DeLeon in the position out of
title and assigned her to the Senior Clerk position, temporarily, on March 13,
1992.  According to the personnel and pay rules, the occupant of an out of title
position, performing those duties for more than 21 days, would be entitled to
OOT pay.

     10.  Among the individuals under Ms. Hudson's supervision at the Ely Clinic
was Marion Schweda.  Ms. Schweda was the only white female in that category.
Now deceased, Ms. Schweda had a well recognized problem with alcohol and
evidenced a mean, bigoted approach toward her minority coworkers.  Among other
things, she repeatedly accused her minority coworkers of mistreating her in
reports to Ms. Hudson.  Notwithstanding the accepted fact that Ms. Schweda
frequently was intoxicated while on duty at the clinic, and frequently uttered
racially derogatory comments to and about her minority coworkers, Ms. Hudson



never took any apparent corrective or disciplinary action against her.  Instead,
Ms. Hudson often chastised the minority employees on the basis of Ms. Schweda's
complaints.

     11.  On April 28, 1992, Ms. Schweda accused Ms. DeLeon of leaving the
clinic safe unlocked.  As a result of this allegation, Ms. Hudson conducted a
cursory investigation into the situation and subsequently issued Ms. DeLeon a
reprimand for the incident.  Ms. DeLeon thereafter filed a grievance as a result
of the discipline.  Ms. Hudson objected to any modification of the grievance,
but ultimately the reprimand was reduced to a documented counseling, which,
though less severe than a reprimand, nonetheless itself constitutes discipline.
Though not dispositive of any issue currently under consideration, it should be
noted that evidence produced at the instant hearing regarding the allegation of
misconduct against Ms. DeLeon does not establish her guilt of the offense
alleged.

     12.  This "discipline" was the first disciplinary action taken against Ms.
DeLeon in the more than twelve years she had been employed by the State.  She
has had none since leaving Ms. Hudson's supervision.  In any event, Ms. DeLeon
continued to work out-of -title in the PEPW Senior Clerk position.  On April 13,
1992, Ms. Hudson assigned her the additional duties of county screening in
addition to her other duties.  Just about that same time, Petitioner again
requested OOT pay.  The personnel manager, Ms. Freeman, indicated to Petitioner
and to the EEO investigator, Ms. Coton, as well as testifying at hearing that
she was prepared to give Ms. DeLeon OOT pay as soon as she was given a starting
date by Ms. Hudson.  This date should have been March 13, 1992.

     13.  Ms. DeLeon performed PEPW Senior Clerk duties and the additional
public assistance duties without interruption until June 17, 1992.  On that date
she was given a memo from Ms. Hudson advising her that effective June 22, 1992,
Petitioner was being relieved of the PEPW OOT Senior Clerk position and returned
to the Clerk Specialist position she had previously occupied.  Ms. Hudson
insisted this action was not to be viewed as discipline or punishment, but
Petitioner saw it as such.  She believed she had done a quality job in the PEPW
slot, and there is no evidence to indicate she had not.  However, she had not
received any additional OOT pay for her period of service in that capacity since
March 13, 1992, though she had expected it.  Further, Ms. Schweda was assigned
to the PEPW position.

     14.  Though she had occupied the PEPW slot for the required period, she was
denied the extra pay on the evaluation of Ms. Hudson whose personal audit of her
performance concluded Petitioner had not performed the majority of the PEPW
duties for the required period so as to merit OOT pay.  Petitioner believed this
was a contrived excuse because Hudson had never articulated that conclusion to
her.  Ms. Hudson also conducted an audit? of Petitioner's work production at
PEPW which she showed to Mr. Shewmaker to demonstrate that Petitioner had not
performed sufficiently to earn OOT pay.  Evidence introduced at hearing
indicates otherwise, however.

     15.  Hudson did not inform either Petitioner or the union representative
that she had prepared the "audit".  Neither did she show it to Ms. Coton while
the latter was conducting the EEO investigation.  Only when Ms. Hudson was
deposed as a part of this action, some two years later, did Ms. DeLeon find out
about  the audit and the other "notes" Ms. Hudson had kept unofficially on her
subordinates and had forwarded to the personnel office.  When, through her
attorney, she asked to see them, as they pertained to her, she was advised by
personnel they could not be located.  The personnel officer indicated that since



they were not official, they had most likely been destroyed.  The notes in
question were subsequently discovered in the supervisory file which Ms. Hudson,
and now Mr. Riggs, kept on Petitioner.  Mr. Riggs freely allowed Petitioner to
look through the file and they were there.  Petitioner copied them.

     16.  A review of the "audit" documents prepared by Ms. Hudson reveals the
most minimal of handwritten notes which are, by themselves, insufficient to
support her claim that Petitioner did not work the majority of her time in PEPW
in Senior Clerk duties.  Ms. Hudson's testimony to that effect and to that no
funds were available, at hearing, lent little credence to her claim.  Petitioner
was upset by the denial of pay to her but was also chagrined to see that Ms.
Schweda was given the PEPW slot and retroactive OOT pay because she sincerely
believed that an unbiased comparison of her performance with that of Ms. Schweda
would show that Ms. Schweda's performance warranted neither the assignment nor
the OOT pay she received therefor.

     17.  Shortly after Ms. DeLeon was relieved of the PEPW duties, she received
another "documented oral counselling", dated June 22, 1992, from Ms. Hudson
alleging excessive absence.  Petitioner contested this action on the basis that
all of her time off had been approved by Ms. Hudson who was aware of the need
for the time off and the legitimacy thereof which related to Petitioner's young
family and pregnancy.  Notwithstanding that Petitioner's absences were normally
either early or late in the work day, and were not shown to have adversely
impacted the operation of the clinic in general or Petitioner's section in
particular, the action remained in her file.

     18.  Shortly thereafter, on June 25, 1992, Ms. Hudson issued an "oral
reprimand" to Ms. DeLeon for alleged "disruptive conduct." The incident in
question occurred when Ms. Schweda reportedly stated to Ms. Hudson that she was
"sick of all the shit from the niggers and spics." Though this comment was
overheard by the clinic's chief nurse, Ms. Bartholomew, no corrective action was
taken by Ms. Hudson.  In addition, there was some evidence that Ms. Hudson had
made ethnic jokes or comments in the clinic break room.  Though she denied it,
Ms. Hudson's testimony is barely credible.  Throughout her testimony, she
repeatedly claimed to be unable to remember any of the incidents which, if
established, would place her in an unfavorable light.  In any event, when Ms.
DeLeon spoke with Ms. Hudson about Ms. Schweda's offensive statement, and Ms.
Hudson angrily demurred, Ms. Delon walked away from her, notwithstanding Ms.
Hudson's demand that she stay.  This was the "disruptive conduct" which formed
the basis for the disciplinary action.

     19.  In addition to the allegation of inappropriate ethnic jokes and
comments by both Ms. Hudson and Ms. Schweda, there is some evidence in the form
of the testimony of Ms. Baham, that Ms. Hudson often falsely accused Petitioner
of "things" and threatened non-white employees with discipline if they did not
treat Ms. Schweda as Ms. Hudson wanted.  This was offensive to Ms. Baham since,
in her opinion, it was Schweda who needed counselling on the treatment of
coworkers.

     20.  Sometime later, Ms. Hudson was replaced as supervisor by Ed Riggs.  On
one occasion, Ms. Schweda improperly interrupted a meeting being conducted by
Mr. Riggs which prompted him to recommend she be disciplined.  The discipline
form was executed by Mr. Riggs, and the personnel officer recalls having seen
something about it, but the document has disappeared from Ms. Schweda's official
and unofficial personnel file.  Petitioner urges that this is evidence of
disparate treatment.  Taken by itself, that does not follow, but if taken in
concert with other similar incidents, it might.



     21.  Among such incidents could be included a conversation between Ms.
Schweda and a Ms. McCalla in which Ms. Schweda referred to Ms. McCalla as "a
black SOB." Ms. McCalla retaliated by slapping Ms. Schweda but whereas Ms.
McCalla was administered written discipline, Ms. Schweda received no discipline
at all, notwithstanding Ms. Hudson's representation that she would.  Examination
of Ms. Schweda's personnel file reveals no disciplinary action at any time
during her term of employment at the clinic.

     22.  Petitioner filed a charge of discrimination with the EEOC and the
Commission on July 13, 1992.  This complaint was referred to the Department's
Office of Civil Rights for investigation.  Millie Coton, a long time employee
and member of the District's EEO Committee, was appointed to conduct the
investigation.  On or about August 18, 1992, when it became known that an
investigation was forthcoming, Ms. Hudson called two of her subordinates, Ms.
Baham and Ms. McCalla, into her office and, according to Ms. Baham, advised them
they did not have to answer any questions asked by the investigator.  Neither
employee indicates Ms. Hudson told them what to say or not to say.

     23.  Ms. Coton conducted her investigation into Petitioner's allegations
and submitted her report and recommendation to her supervisor, the district EEO
Coordinator, Mr. McNair, in mid-October, 1992.  The conclusions drawn by Ms.
Coton were that reasonable cause existed to believe Teri Hudson had created an
environment of discrimination toward minority personnel, especially the
Petitioner.  Ms. Coton's analyses, findings and recommendation were approved by
Mr. McNair, by the District Legal Counsel, and by the District VI Administrator.

     24.  The investigation, the report and recommendations, and the
coordination sheet indicating agreement was forwarded to the Department's Office
of Civil Rights in Tallahassee where it was forwarded to Terry Runkle, a
subordinate of Melvin Herring, the Department's Assistant Staff director for
Civil Rights.  Mr. Runkle contacted Moira Freeman, the local personnel manager,
requesting additional information concerning the investigation.  No inquiry was
made of Petitioner, Ms. Hudson, or anyone else with firsthand knowledge of the
allegations nor, inconceivably, was any contact or request for further
investigation made with or to Ms. Coton, notwithstanding the requirement
therefor in HRSM 220-1.

     25.  Relying on the information reported in Ms. Freeman's reply to Mr.
Runkle's inquiry, the Office of Civil Rights disagreed with Ms. Coton's approved
report and recommendation and, as is its responsibility, recommended only a
finding of "No Cause" to the Department's Deputy Secretary for Administration,
(DSA), for determination.  The DSA, Mr. Moody, on November 16, 1992 approved the
determination of "No Cause" and returned the file to the Office of Civil Rights
for preparation of the agency position statement.  The Department's formal
Position Statement, amended only as to style and format, was thereafter
forwarded to the Commission.  The Commission's subsequent determination of "No
Cause", when transmitted to Petitioner, resulted in the filing of her Petition
for Relief.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     26.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter in this case.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.



     27.  Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes, makes it an unlawful
employment practice to discriminate against any person because of such person's
race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, handicap or marital status.
In this case, Petitioner claims Respondent discriminated against her because of
her national origin.

     28.  Petitioner has the initial burden of proving a prima facie case of
discrimination, McDonnell Douglas Corp.  v. Green, 411 U.S.  792 (1973), and
Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S.  248 (1981).  The
Florida Commission on Human Relations has adopted this evidentiary model,
Kirkpatrick v. Howard Johnson Co., 7 FALR 5468 (FCHR 1985).

     29.  Petitioner's claim is predicated upon several separate factual
situations which, she urges, demonstrate, singly and together, that she was
improperly denied promotion, improperly denied OOT pay earned, and improperly
treated differently with regard to disciplinary actions than another, white
female employee, who, she claims, was guilty of inappropriate misconduct which
went uncorrected and unpunished.

     30.  There is little disagreement regarding the ultimate facts alleged by
Petitioner.  What remains for consideration is whether these facts, under the
circumstances, constitute inappropriate treatment of the Petitioner because of
her Hispanic national origin.

     31.  The evidence is uncontroverted that almost immediately after the
assignment of Teri Hudson as Petitioner's supervisor, matters began to
deteriorate.  There is also little doubt that an acute personality clash existed
between Ms. Hudson and the Petitioner.  Nonetheless, there is no indication of
any prior disciplinary problems involving Ms. DeLeon.  When she returned from
maternity leave in early 1991, she found herself under Ms. Hudson's supervision.
Shortly thereafter, a position came open which would have constituted a
promotion for Ms. DeLeon but which, because of funding constraints, could not
then be filled.  Ms. DeLeon advised Ms. Hudson she would be applying for the
position as soon as it was opened, but was dissuaded from doing so by Ms.
Hudson, who asked her, instead, to fill another position in an OOT capacity
until that job could be filled.

     32.  Ms. Hudson convinced Ms. DeLeon by telling her that an even better job
would be opening upon the retirement of the incumbent, but that she would not
consider Petitioner for that position if she sought and obtained the job DeLeon
had mentioned.  Petitioner then complied with Ms. Hudson's wishes but still did
not get the better position when it was opened.  Adding insult to injury was
that fact that the better position was filled by Ms. Hudson with a white female,
an individual who was the only person ever hired at the Clinic by Ms. Hudson and
who was terminated soon thereafter.

     33.  When Ms. Hudson's choice left, Hudson asked Petitioner to again
perform the temporary duties out of title, but when the time came for Ms. DeLeon
to be paid at the higher OOT rate, Ms. Hudson declined to approve it, instead
performing her own "audit" which "proved" Petitioner was not entitled to the pay
because she had not "performed the majority of the duties of the OOT position
for the required period of time." Review of the paperwork at the hearing leads
to the inescapable conclusion that Hudson's "audit" was flawed and there is no
concrete evidence that Petitioner did not deserve the additional pay.  In fact,
the evidence of record supports Petitioner's claim.



     34.  Some time thereafter, Petitioner applied for another position at the
clinic, that of the WIC cashier.  Ms. DeLeon was led to believe, by her
interview with the hiring official, that she was the lead candidate for the
position.  The original of the rating sheet for the list of applicants reflected
that Ms. DeLeon was rated first or second, but was not selected for the job
which was, instead, given to a Ms. Meeker.  A later copy of the rating sheet
reflects Ms. Meeker is of Hispanic national origin as is Petitioner.  However,
it is clear that originally, Ms. Meeker, a woman of Hispanic origin, was
classified as white, apparently because of her surname, and given the position.
Afterwards, when it was determined she was Hispanic, the form was changed to so
reflect.

     35.  Again, later, Ms. DeLeon, who had been successfully been performing
the work in the temporary but higher rated position to which she had been told
by the clinic director she would be assigned, was advised that she would not be
given the job on a permanent basis.  Nevertheless, she was retained in the
position by Ms. Hudson because the work was essential, and thereafter removed
from the job under such timing as to raise doubts regarding her entitlement to
the additional pay.  She has never received that pay.

     36.  Throughout a major portion of the time in question, another white
female, Ms. Schweda, was assigned to the clinic.  Ms. Schweda had a problem with
alcohol and the evidence indicates that she often came to work under the
influence of alcohol, or was intoxicated during the work day.  In addition, Ms.
Schweda unquestionably had a dislike for non-white people and was heard
repeatedly to make racial slurs, jokes, or simply racially biased remarks about
and to the minority employees of the clinic.  Yet, whenever this information was
brought to the attention of Ms. Hudson, she did nothing about it and, instead,
brought pressure to bear on Petitioner and other minority employees to treat Ms.
Schweda with more tolerance and compassion.  By the same token, however,
Petitioner and other minority employees were chastised and/or disciplined on the
complaints of Ms. Schweda or for alleged acts of misconduct, many, if not all of
which, on review, were found to be minor at worst, if not baseless.

     37.  Ms. Hudson, in her testimony at the hearing, was almost totally
without memory of any of the discriminatory incidents alleged by Petitioner.
She unequivocally denied any prejudicial misconduct and maintained the position
that Petitioner had not earned the OOT pay.  Her testimony is unworthy of
belief, being, as it appears, totally biased and exculpatory.  Conspiracy in
discriminatory practices by the personnel section of the local departmental
office cannot be proven, but the evidence of record raises a strong suspicion.
Paperwork pertinent to Petitioner's claims disappeared, no evidence of
discipline against Ms. Schweda can be found, and the actions of the Department
regarding the EEO complaint and investigation are questionable.

     38.  After Petitioner filed her complaint of discrimination, the local EEO
coordinator for the District appointed an experienced individual to conduct the
investigation into it.  Ms. Coton's findings of discrimination and her
recommendation for a determination of cause appear reasonably supported by the
evidence and were approved by her supervisor, the District Legal Counsel and the
District Administrator.  When the file was forwarded to the Department
headquarters in Tallahassee, it was determined that further information was
required.  Notwithstanding the Departmental manual provision which requires
solicitations for further information be made to the investigator, the
Department official doing the review ignored the investigator and sought his
information from the local personnel manager, herself allegedly involved in the
discriminatory practices.  Based on what was received from that individual, the



investigator's recommendation was reversed and the determination made that no
cause existed for Petitioner's claim of discrimination.  Though not the subject
of a claim of discrimination, the Department's handling of the review at the
highest level is consistent with a conclusion of bias in the treatment of this
employee.

     39.  Though the burden of proving illegal discrimination rests with the
Petitioner, that burden may be carried either through direct evidence of
discrimination or by evidence which gives rise to a reasonable inference of
discrimination.  St Mary's Honor Center v. Hicks, U.S.  , 113 S.Ct. 2742 (1993).
In that regard, seldom can employment discrimination cases be proven by direct
evidence, and as a result, Petitioners generally must rely on circumstantial
evidence to convince the trier of fact that actionable discrimination occurred.

     40.  By the same token, the existence of a "hostile" or "abusive" work
environment can be determined looking only at all circumstances which may
include frequency of disciminatory conduct, its severity, whether it is
physically threatening or humiliating, or merely offensive, but no single factor
is required.  The fact that discriminatory conduct is so severe or pervasive
that it creates a work environment abusive to employees on the basis of their
race, gender, religion or national origin offends the concept of and legal
requirement for workplace equality.  Harris v. Forklift Systems, Inc., 114 S.Ct.
367 (1993).

     41.  The Department has claimed that Petitioner's dissatisfaction is based
upon no more than a personality conflict which existed between Petitioner and
Ms. Hudson.  No doubt such a conflict existed, but the evidence, both direct and
circumstantial, taken as a whole, leads to the inescapable conclusion that an
atmosphere of discrimination based on race and national origin pervaded the
operation of at least Ms. Hudson's section at the Clinic, and Petitioner was
adversely affected thereby.  To hold otherwise would require disregarding too
much evidence of slights and improperly motivated personnel actions.

     42.  Section 760.11(7), Florida Statutes, provides for a hearing before a
hearing officer when the Commission determines there is not reasonable cause to
believe a violation of the Florida Civil Rights Act of 1992 has occurred and the
aggrieved person requests a hearing under section 120.57.  If the hearing
officer finds that a violation of the Act has occurred:

          ...  he or she shall issue an appropriate
          recommended order to the commission
          prohibiting the practice and recommending
          affirmative relief from the effects of the
          practice, including back pay.

     43.  The statute also provides for the Commission, within its discretion,
to allow the prevailing party a reasonable attorney's fee as part of the costs.
While the evidence presented at the hearing indicates discriminatory practices
on the part of the Department's employees as described, no evidence was entered
regarding salaries or position compensation that would permit the hearing
officer to calculate appropriate back pay.  By the same token, no evidence was
introduced on the subject of appropriate attorney's fees and costs for the
prevailing party.  Consequently, no such recommendations can be made as to
either subject.



                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is,
therefore:

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered by the Commission, finding that
cause exists to believe that an unlawful employment practice has occurred in (1)
the failure to promote Ms. DeLeon to the position of Clerk Specialist; (2) the
failure to pay her out of title pay during the period she worked as Clerk Typist
Specialist in the PEPW section; (3) the failure to promote her to the position
of WIC cashier; (4) the administration of unjustified discipline for the
unproven offense of leaving the safe open, and (5) the failure to take
appropriate corrective action against Ms. Schweda for the racially bigoted
remarks and slurs she made, while disciplining and chastising Petitioner and
other minority employees who did not treat Ms. Schweda as the supervisor felt
she should be treated.  No recommendation is made as to affirmative relief as
insufficient evidence was introduced to do the calculations in support of such
relief.

     RECOMMENDED this 30th day of March, 1995, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                             ___________________________________
                             ARNOLD H. POLLOCK, Hearing Officer
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             The DeSoto Building
                             1230 Apalachee Parkway
                             Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                             (904) 488-9675

                             Filed with the Clerk of the
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             this 30th day of March, 1995.

                  APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER
                      IN CASE NO.  93-5811

     The following constitutes my specific rulings pursuant to Section
120.59(2), Florida Statutes, on all of the Proposed Findings of Fact submitted
by the parties to this case.

FOR THE PETITIONER:

1. & 2.    Accepted.
      3.   Accepted and incorporated herein.
4. - 8.    Accepted and incorporated herein.
9. & 10.   Accepted and incorporated herein.
11. & 12.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
13. & 14.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
15. - 18.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
19.        Accepted and incorporated as to the fact that the
           form was changed.
20. & 21.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
22. - 25.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
26.        Accepted and incorporated herein.
27. & 28.  Accepted.



29. - 32.  Accepted.
33.        Accepted.
34. & 35.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
36. - 38.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
39. & 40.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
41. & 42.  Accepted.
43.        First sentence accepted and incorporated herein.
           Balance speculation and argument by Petitioner.
44.        Accepted and incorporated herein.
45.        Accepted.
46. - 49.  Accepted.
50.        Accepted.
51.        Not a Finding of Fact but a restatement of testimony.
52. & 53.  Accepted.
54. - 56.  Argument.
57.        Restatement of testimony.
58.        Accepted and incorporated herein.
59. & 60.  Accepted.
61. & 62.  Substance accepted.  Characterization of testimony
           rejected as immaterial.
63.        Accepted and incorporated herein.
64.        Rejected as contra to the evidence.
65.        Pendency of disciplinary action accepted.
           Motivation unprov
66. - 68.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
69.        Not a proper Finding of Fact but more a legal
           discussion on the standard of evidence.
70. - 72.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
73.        Not a proper Finding of Fact.
74. & 75.  Accepted.
76. & 77.  A restatement of testimony.
78.        Accepted.
79.        Rejected as a position statement and argument, not
           a Finding of Fact.
80. & 81.  A restatement of witness testimony.
82. & 83.  Accepted.
84.        A restatement of witness testimony.
85. & 86.  Accepted.

FOR THE RESPONDENT:

None submitted.
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Office of the Attorney General
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

     All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions. You should consult with the agency which will issue the
Final Order in this case concerning its rules on the deadline for filing
exceptions to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order
should be filed with the agency which will issue the Final Order in this case.
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                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS
             The DeSoto Building, 1230 Apalachee Parkway
                    Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                   (904) 488-9675.  SunCom:  278-9675

                                   March 31, 1995

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Human Relations Commission
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

     Re:  Rachael M. DeLeon vs. Department of Health and
          Rehabilitative Services;  DOAH Case No. 93-5811

Dear Ms. Moultry:

     Enclosed please find corrected page 13 along with pages 20 and 21 which now
indicate the correct issue and filing date of the above-referenced Recommended
Order.

     If you have any questions, please feel free to contract me.

                                  Very truly yours,

                                  ______________________
                                  Ann Cole
                                  Clerk of the Division

cc:  Robert A. Miles, Esquire
     Peter Fleitman, Esquire
     Dana Baird, General Counsel

                            Enclosures

                         Corrected Page 13

     25.  Relying on the information reported in Ms. Freeman's reply to Mr.
Runkle's inquiry, the Office of Civil Rights disagreed with Ms. Coton's approved
report and recommendation and, as is its responsibility, recommended only a
finding of "No Cause" to the Department's Deputy Secretary for Administration,
(DSA), for determination.  The DSA, Mr. Moody, on November 16, 1992 approved the
determination of "No Cause" and returned the file to the Office of Civil Rights
for preparation of the agency position statement.  The Department's formal
Position Statement, amended only as to style and format, was thereafter



forwarded to the Commission.  The Commission's subsequent determination of "No
Cause", when transmitted to Petitioner, resulted in the filing of her Petition
for Relief.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     26.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter in this case.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     27.  Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes, makes it an unlawful
employment practice to discriminate against any person because of such person's
race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, handicap or marital status.
In this case, Petitioner claims Respondent discriminated against her because of
her national origin.

     28.  Petitioner has the initial burden of proving a prima facie case of
discrimination, McDonnell Douglas Corp.  v. Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973), and
Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248 (1981).  The
Florida Commission on Human

                     Corrected Pages 20 and 21

entered regarding salaries or position compensation that would permit the
hearing officer to calculate appropriate back pay.  By the same token, no
evidence was introduced on the subject of appropriate attorney's fees and costs
for the prevailing party.  Consequently, no such recommendations can be made as
to either subject.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is,
therefore:

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered by the Commission, finding that
cause exists to believe that an unlawful employment practice has occurred in (1)
the failure to promote Ms. DeLeon to the position of Clerk Specialist; (2) the
failure to pay her out of title pay during the period she worked as Clerk Typist
Specialist in the PEPW section; (3) the failure to promote her to the position
of WIC cashier; (4) the administration of unjustified discipline for the
unproven offense of leaving the safe open, and (5) the failure to take
appropriate corrective action against Ms. Schweda for the racially bigoted
`remarks and slurs she made, while disciplining and chastising Petitioner and
other minority employees who did not treat Ms. Schweda as the supervisor felt
she should be treated.  No recommendation is made as to affirmative relief as
insufficient evidence was introduced to do the calculations in support of such
relief.



     RECOMMENDED this 30th day of March, 1995, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            ARNOLD H. POLLOCK, Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 30th day of March, 1995.

                   APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER
                       IN CASE NO.  93-5811

     The following constitutes my specific rulings pursuant to Section
120.59(2), Florida Statutes, on all of the Proposed Findings of Fact submitted
by the parties to this case.

FOR THE PETITIONER:

     1. & 2.  Accepted.
          3.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
      4.  8.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
    9. & 10.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
   11. & 12.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
   13. & 14.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
   15. - 18.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
         19.  Accepted and incorporated as to the fact that the
              form was changed.
   20. & 21.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
   22. - 25.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
         26.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
   27. & 28.  Accepted.
   29. - 32.  Accepted.
         33.  Accepted.
   34. & 35.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
   36. - 38.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
   39. & 40.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
   41. & 42.  Accepted.
         43.  First sentence accepted and incorporated herein.
              Balance speculation and argument by Petitioner.
         44.  Accepted and incorporated herein.
         45.  Accepted.
   46. - 49.  Accepted.
         50.  Accepted.
         51.  Not a Finding of Fact but a restatement of
              testimony.
   52. & 53.  Accepted.
   54. - 56.  Argument.
         57.  Restatement of testimony.



=================================================================
                MOTION TO CORRECT RECOMMENDED ORDER
=================================================================

                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

RACHEL M. DELEON,

     Petitioner,

vs.                             DOAH Case No.:  93-5811
                                EEOC Case No.:  151921105
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND        FCHR Case No.:  92-5798
REHABILITATIVE SERVICES,

     Respondent.
___________________________/

                           PETITIONER'S
            MOTION TO CORRECT ERROR IN RECOMMENDED ORDER

     The Petitioner, RACHEL M. DELEON [hereafter PETITIONER], by and through her
undersigned attorney, pursuant to the applicable Rules governing the hearing and
post-hearing procedures before the Division of Administrative Hearings,
including those set forth in Rule 60Q [formerly 22I], specifically Rules 60Q-
6.032 [providing for motions to correct certain errors in a Recommended Order]
and Rule 6.002, Florida Administrative Code ["FAC"], respectfully submits her
instant motion timely seeking entry of an order by the Honorable Hearing Officer
to correct two errors, more specifically identified below, which appear in the
"Recommendation" part of the Recommended Order entered March 30, 1995 [as
supplemented by corrected pages numbered 13, 20 and 21 issued sua sponte on
March 31, 1995; hereafter referred to as the "'Corrected' Recommended Order"
entered March 30, 1995] and, in support hereof, respectfully states as follows:

     1.  The instant 'Corrected' Recommended Order entered March 30, 1995
contains two errors on page numbered 20 in the section entitled "RECOMMENDATION"
in identifying the positions of "Clerk Specialist" and "Clerk Typist Specialist"
at sub-paragraphs one and two [sub- and 2] which currently, but incorrectly
state:

          RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered by the
          Commission, finding that cause exists to believe
          that an unlawful employment practice has occurred
          in (1) the failure to promote Ms. DeLeon to the
          position of Clerk specialist; (2) the failure to
          pay her out of title pay during the period she
          worked as Clerk Typist specialist in the PEPW
          section; ....
          'Corrected' Recommended Order of 3-30-95, p.2.
          [emphasis added]



     2.  The PETITIONER submits that these two positions were misidentified
inadvertently i.e., were the result of a clerical mistake or an error within the
meaning of FAC Rule 60Q-6.032 or other applicable Rule so as to permit remedial
corrections like the relief requested herein, because:

     a.  the undisputed record evidence established at hearing that the correct
job positions should have been "Clerk Typist Specialist" and "Senior Clerk",
respectively;

     b.  that at all times material to this issue, the PETITIONER's formal
position was already that of "Clerk Specialist"; and, finally,

     c.  the Honorable Hearing Officer's own expressed findings of fact and his
related legal analysis further establish this point without need of a hearing
transcript or the taking of any additional evidence or debate.  See, generally,
'Corrected' Recommended Order, pp.  3-5, 7-9 and 14-18, especially at paragraphs
3-6, 9, 12-16, 29-33, 35 and 37.

     3.  The undersigned has conferred with RESPONDENT's attorney and opposing
hearing counsel concerning the relief requested herein but, after doing so,
states that RESPONDENT will not stipulate to or join in the instant motion;
instead, RESPONDENT expresses other, nonspecific disagreement with the
'Corrected' Recommended Order that is not relevant hereto.

     WHEREFORE, the PETITIONER respectfully requests the Honorable Hearing
Officer to enter an order correcting the cited errors nunc pro tunc to the date
of entry of the 'Corrected' Recommended Order.

     RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED this 13th day of April, 1995.

                         _____________________________
                         ROBERT A MILES, ESQUIRE
                         LAW OFFICES OF ROBERT A. MILES
                         7402 North 56th Street
                         Suite 475
                         Tampa, Florida  33617
                         Phone No. 813-985-0005
                         Fax No. 813-985-5036
                         Florida Bar No. 289868
                         Attorneys for PETITIONER

                       CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

     I HEREBY CERTIFY that I did forward the foregoing for FILING or SERVICE, AS
DESIGNATED, upon the following, as follows:

FILING:  with the DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS the ORIGINAL AND A
DUPLICATE COPY c/o THE DESOTO BUILDING, 1230 Apalachee Parkway, Tallahassee,
Florida  32399-1550, by OVERNIGHT MAIL; and,

SERVICE:  of a copy upon the RESPONDENT c/o its attorney of record, Peter S.
Fleitman, Esquire, Assistant Attorney General, at the Office of the Attorney
General, The Capitol, Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1050 by FIRST CLASS UNITED
STATES MAIL; and,



SERVICE:  of a copy upon the FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS through
Sharon Moultry, Clerk, c/o 325 John Knox Road, Building F, Room 240,
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4113 by FIRST CLASS UNITED STATES MAIL,

this 13th day of April, 1995.

                         _____________________________
                         ROBERT A. MILES
                         Attorney

=================================================================
                          AGENCY REMAND
=================================================================

                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                   COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

RACHEL M. DELEON,

     Petitioner,

v.                              EEOC Case No. 151921105
                                FCHR Case No. 92-5798
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND        DOAH Case No. 93-5811
REHABILITATIVE SERVICES,        FCHR Order No. 96-008

     Respondent.
____________________________/

              ORDER FINDING THAT UNLAWFUL EMPLOYMENT
         PRACTICES OCCURRED; AWARDING AFFIRMATIVE RELIEF;
          AND REMANDING THE MATTER TO THE HEARING OFFICER
                FOR DETERMINATION OF OTHER RELIEF

                        Preliminary Matters

     Petitioner Rachel M. DeLeon filed a complaint of discrimination pursuant to
the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended, Sections 760.01 - 760.10, Florida
Statutes (1991), alleging that Respondent Department of Health and
Rehabilitative Services committed unlawful employment practices by denying her
promotion, denying the reclassification of her position, denying her out of
class pay, transferring her to a less prestigious position, and treating her
less favorably than white employees in the terms and conditions of her
employment, all on the basis of her national origin (Hispanic).

     The allegations set forth in the complaint were investigated and, on
February 10, 1993, the Executive Director issued his determination finding that
no reasonable cause existed to believe that unlawful employment practices had
occurred.  Petitioner requested a redetermination of this finding, and on August



18, 1993, the Executive Director issued his redetermination, still finding that
no reasonable cause existed to believe that unlawful employment practices had
occurred.

     Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment
Practice, received by the Commission on September 21, 1993, and the matter was
transferred to the Division of Administrative Hearings for the conduct of a
formal proceeding.

     A formal administrative hearing was held in Tampa, Florida, on January 17 -
20, 1995, and February 9 - 10, 1995, before Hearing Officer Arnold H. Pollock.

     Hearing Officer Pollock issued a Recommended Order, filed with the Clerk of
the Division of Administrative Hearings on March 30, 1995.  In that Recommended
Order, Hearing Officer Pollock found that specified unlawful employment
practices had occurred on the basis of Petitioner's national origin.

     Pursuant to notice, public deliberations were held on March 19, 1996, in
Pensacola Beach, Florida, before this panel of Commissioners, at which
deliberations the panel determined the action to be taken upon the Petition for
Relief.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     The Hearing Officer's findings of fact are supported by competent
substantial evidence.  We adopt the Hearing Officer's findings of fact.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     The Hearing Officer's overall application of the law to the facts is a
correct disposition of the case.

     With modifications made necessary by our findings and directions in the
"Petitioner's Exceptions" section of this Order, infra, and the "Relief and
Remand" section of this Order, infra, we adopt the Hearing Officer's conclusions
of law.

                     Respondent' s Exceptions

     Respondent filed "Respondent's Exceptions to Hearing Officer's Recommended
Order," containing exceptions to paragraphs 3 through 25 of the Recommended
Order's findings of fact, as well as a narrative exception to the Recommended
Order's conclusions of law.

     All Respondent's exceptions to the Recommended Order's findings of fact
appear to take issue with the Hearing Officer's view of the evidence presented.

     It has been stated that, "it is the Hearing Officer's function to consider
all of the evidence presented and reach ultimate conclusions of fact based on
competent substantial evidence by resolving conflicts, judging the credibility
of witnesses and drawing permissible inferences therefrom.  If the evidence
presented supports two inconsistent findings, it is the Hearing Officer's role
to decide between them." Maggio v. Martin Marietta Aerospace, 9 FALR.  2168, at
2171 (FCHR 1986).



     Having adopted the Hearing Officer's findings of fact (see "Findings of
Fact" section of this Order, supra), we reject Respondent's exceptions to the
Recommended Order's findings of fact.

     Further, having adopted the Recommended Order's conclusions of law, with
modifications made necessary by our findings and directions in the "Petitioner's
Exceptions" section of this Order, infra, and the "Relief and Remand" section of
this Order, infra, (see "Conclusions of Law" section of this Order, supra), we
reject Respondent's exceptions to the Recommended Order's conclusions of law.

                   Petitioner's Exceptions

     Petitioner filed "Petitioner's Exceptions to Recommended Order," containing
two numbered exceptions to the Recommended Order.

     Exception 1 contends that the Hearing Officer, in the "Recommendation",
section of the Recommended Order, misidentifies two position titles.  The
"Recommendation" section of the Recommended Order indicates that Petitioner was
denied promotion to the position of "Clerk Specialist" (in (1)) and denied out
of title pay for working as a "Clerk Typist Specialist" (in (2)).  Petitioner
maintains that these two references should actually be to "Clerk Typist
Specialist" and "Senior Clerk," respectively.

     We agree, and make those corrections, accordingly, noting that this action
is supported by findings of fact in Recommended Order, 3, 4, 5, and 9, as found
by the Hearing Officer, himself.

     Exception 2 requests that the Commission enter an order awarding Petitioner
all affirmative relief to which she is entitled and remanding the matter to the
Hearing Officer for calculation of monetary amounts owed, including the taking
of any required additional evidence.

     We grant this exception.  See Khalsa v. Putnam County, Florida, FCHR Order
No. 94-007 (FCHR 1994).

                       Relief and Remand

     Taking into account the corrections to the Recommended Order indicated in
the "Petitioner's Exceptions" section of this Order, supra, the Hearing Officer
found that Respondent committed unlawful employment practices against Petitioner
in:

     (1) the failure to promote Petitioner to the position of Clerk Typist
Specialist;
     (2) the failure to pay Petitioner out of title pay during the period she
worked as Senior Clerk in the PEPW section;
     (3) the failure to promote Petitioner to the position
of WIC cashier;
     (4) the administration of unjustified discipline for
the unproven offense of leaving the safe open; and
     (5) the failure to take appropriate corrective action against Ms. Schweda
for the racially bigoted remarks and slurs she made, while disciplining and
chastising Petitioner and other minority employees who did not treat Ms. Schweda
as the supervisor felt she should be treated.  See Recommended Order,
Recommendation section.



     The finding of whether an unlawful employment practice occurred is a
finding of fact.  Florida Department of Community Affairs v. Bryant, 586 So.2d
1205, at 1209 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991).  We have accepted the Recommended Order's
findings of fact. See "Findings of Fact" section of this Order, supra.

     Therefore, it is hereby ORDERED that Respondent:
     (1) cease and desist from discriminating further in the manner in which it
has been found to have unlawfully discriminated against Petitioner;
     (2) instate Petitioner to the positions from which she was unlawfully
denied promotion at a rate of compensation identical to that Petitioner would
now be receiving had she not been unlawfully discriminated against; and
     (3) remove from Petitioner's personnel records any and all references to
the discipline which Petitioner was unlawfully administered, including that
related to the incident involving the safe that had been left open, and conduct
itself with regard to Petitioner as if that discipline had never been
administered.

     Further, we find Petitioner entitled to back pay, with interest, attorney's
fees, costs, and, if no position exists into which Petitioner can be promoted,
front pay.

     Consequently, this matter is REMANDED to the Hearing Officer to conduct
proceedings necessary to determine the amount of back pay, with interest,
attorney's fees, costs, and if no position exists into which Petitioner can be
promoted, front pay, to which Petitioner is entitled.

     DONE AND ORDERED this 17th day of April, 1996.

     FOR THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS:

                         __________________________________
                         Commissioner Whitfield Jenkins,
                         Panel Chairperson;
                         Commissioner Clarethea Brooks; and
                         Commissioner Ronald Townsend

     Filed this 17th day of April, 1996, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                         __________________________________
                         Sharon Moultry
                         Clerk of the Commission

COPIES FURNISHED:

Robert A. Miles, Esquire
7402 North 56th Street
Suite 475
Tampa, Florida  33617



Charlann Jackson-Sanders, Esquire
Henry A. Gill, Jr., Esquire
Office of the Attorney General
Westwood Center - Suite 700
2002 North Lois Avenue
Tampa, Florida  33607

James Mallue, Legal Advisor for Commission Panel

Arnold H. Pollock, DOAH Hearing Officer

=================================================================
                    RECOMMENDED ORDER ON REMAND
=================================================================

                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

RACHEL M. DELEON,                  )
                                   )
     Petitioner,                   )
                                   )
vs.                                )   CASE NO. 93-5811
                                   )
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND           )
REHABILITATIVE SERVICES,           )
                                   )
     Respondent.                   )
___________________________________)

                    RECOMMENDED ORDER ON REMAND

     A hearing was held in this case in Tampa, Florida on September 17, 1996,
before Arnold H. Pollock, an Administrative Law Judge with the Division of
Administrative Hearings.

                           APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Robert A. Miles, Esquire
                      6402 North 56th Street, Suite 475
                      Tampa, Florida  33617

     For Respondent:  Charlann Jackson-Sanders, Esquire
                      Office of the Attorney General
                      Westwood Center, Suite 700
                      2002 North Lois Avenue
                      Tampa, Florida  33607



                      Josefina M. Tomayo, Esquire
                      Department of Health and
                        Rehabilitative Services
                      4000 West Martin Luther King, Jr.
                        Boulevard, Suite 500
                      Tampa, Florida  33614

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue for consideration in this hearing is to determine the amount of
back pay, with interest, attorney's fees, costs, and if no position exists into
which Petitioner can be promoted, front pay, to which Petitioner is entitled.

                      PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On March 30, 1995 the undersigned, who had previously conducted a formal
hearing under the provisions of Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes, into
Petitioner's allegations that Respondent had engaged in unlawful employment
practices with regard to her, issued a Recommended Order finding that specified
unlawful employment practices had occurred on the basis of Petitioner's national
origin.  Because of the state of the evidence before the undersigned at the
formal hearing, no specific relief was recommended.

     Thereafter the Recommended Order was forwarded to the Commission on Human
Relations which, at its deliberations on March 19, 1996 entered an Order Finding
That Unlawful Employment Practices Occurred; Awarding Affirmative Relief; and
Remanding the Matter to the Hearing Officer for Determination of Other Relief.
In its Order, the Commission directed the Hearing Officer to determine specific
matters.

     Consistent with the mandate of the Commission, the directed hearing was
held in Tampa on September 17, 1996.  At the hearing, Petitioner testified in
her own behalf and presented the testimony of John Chamblee, Jr., an attorney,
and Vera Dallas, Petitioner's counsel's legal assistant.  Petitioner also
introduced Petitioner's Exhibits 1 & 2 and 4 - 8.  Petitioner's Exhibits 3 and 9
were identified but not received into evidence.  Respondent presented the
testimony of Linda Tracy, a Payroll Technician I for the Department, and
introduced Respondent's Exhibits A through F.  Subsequent to the hearing, a
transcript was furnished and counsel for both parties submitted Proposed
Findings of Fact which have been carefully considered in the preparation of this
Recommended Order.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     BACKGROUND

     1.  To avoid redundancy in the recitation of the underlying facts relative
to the issues herein, the undersigned hereby incorporates by reference the
Findings of Fact contained in the Recommended Order entered by the undersigned
on March 30, 1995, as affirmed and confirmed by the Commission on Human
Relations in its Order Finding That Unlawful Employment Practices Occurred dated
April 17, 1996.

     2.  Nonetheless, in order to establish with clarity the basis for the
findings made complying with the Commission's Order, it is necessary to restate
a certain basic chronology.  Petitioner was employed by the Respondent as a
Clerk Specialist in its Hillsborough County Public Health Unit at the Joyce Ely



Clinic in May 1991 up to her return from approved leave.  At that time, a
vacancy existed in the higher level position of "Clerk Typist Specialist" for
which Petitioner was qualified and for which she intended to apply.  This
Specialist position carried a higher rate of pay.

     3.  Before Petitioner could apply for the Specialist position, she was
advised by her supervisor, Teri Hudson, not to apply for that position because
another higher level position, that of Senior Clerk, for which Petitioner would
be qualified and for which she could be considered, would be opening up upon the
retirement of the incumbent, but if Petitioner applied for the Specialist
position, she would not be considered for the Senior Clerk position when it
opened.  As a result, Petitioner did not apply for the Senior Clerk position
but, instead, accepted assignment of duties in an out-of-title capacity as Clerk
Typist Specialist until that position could be filled.  She served in the out-
of-title position from May 10, 1991 through July 19, 1991, at which time Ms.
Hudson filled the Clerk Typist Specialist by appointing Cindy Morrow to the job.
Ms. Morrow was terminated in late 1991, at which time, Ms. Hudson again placed
Petitioner in the out-of-title position as Clerk Typist Specialist, in which she
remained until March 12, 1992.

     4.  On March 12, 1992, Petitioner was advised by Ms. Hudson that she was
needed to assume the duties of a Senior Clerk, a position even higher in grade
than that of Clerk Typist Specialist, in an out-of-title capacity beginning
March 13, 1992.  The specific Senior Clerk position Petitioner was to assume
involved Presumptive Eligibility for Pregnant Women, PEPW, the duties for which
Petitioner actually had been performing while she worked, out-of-title, in the
Clerk Typist Specialist position she held as previously directed by Ms. Hudson.
When Petitioner assumed those duties, she had been promised a reclassification
for upgrade to the Senior Clerk position by Ms. Hudson, concurred in by Mr.
Shewmaker, Hudson's supervisor.  Hudson advised Petitioner at that time,
however, that the agency's budgetary considerations at that time prevented
approval of the upgrade, but that Petitioner would receive the additional ten
percent out-of-title pay pursuant to Respondent's Operating Procedure 60-3 and
the applicable collective bargaining agreement otherwise referred to as "OOT
rules".

     5.  Petitioner began performing the PEPW Senior Clerk duties in an out-of-
title capacity on March 13, 1992 and continued to do so in a satisfactory manner
continuously through June 22, 1992, but was never given the ten percent out-of-
title pay increase promised by Hudson.  In addition, on June 22, 1992,
Petitioner was demoted to her original Clerk Specialist position by Ms. Hudson.
She was, however, promoted to the position of Senior Clerk of medical records on
July 30, 1993, and has been serving at that level since.

     6.  At all times pertinent to the issues herein the agency had sufficient
funds with which to pay all additional pay due to either promotion, had it not
been denied Petitioner, or as a result of Petitioner's performance in an out-of-
title capacity.



     BACK PAY

     7.  Petitioner claims reimbursement consistent with the following analysis:

            a.  Had Petitioner been promoted from Clerk
          Specialist to Clerk Typist Specialist, her
          gross pay would have increased by 3 1/2 percent
          from $687.27 to $719.75 bi-weekly, or 41� per
          hour for the period from May 10, 1991, when
          she could have been selected for the higher
          grade, to March 12, 1992, when she assumed
          the duties of out-of title Senior Clerk.
            b.  Petitioner would also have received a
          full ten percent out-of -title gross pay
          increase from $719.75 to $769.73, or 90� per
          hour ($1.31 above the previously noted Clerk
          Specialist pay of $687.27) for her performance
          in the Clerk Typist Specialist position she
          filled, out-of-title, from March 13, 1992
          through on or about July 30, 1993, when she
          was formally promoted to Senior Clerk, and
          thereafter through the pay period to the date
          of the hearing.  She would also have been
          entitled to any intervening legislative or
          other pay or salary increases granted across
          the board.

     8.  Respondent has submitted figures which it asserts constitute the entire
amount owed Petitioner for back pay and  pay as a result of the denial of her
promotion and her service in the out-of title capacities.  As determined by
Linda Tracy, a payroll technical I for the Hillsborough County Public Health
Unit, who has performed payroll duties including salary calculations for the
past 17 years, these would be:

            a.  Petitioner is due back pay from May 10,
          1991 to July 29, 1993.  During this period she
          actually received as salary the sum of $687.27
          every two weeks.  An increase of ten percent
          of that figure for "gross pay had the Petitioner
          been promoted" would have resulted in a bi-
          weekly salary of $756.00.  For the calendar
          year 1991, Petitioner actually received
          $11,086.52 in salary, and had she been
          promoted during that year, her salary for
          the year would have been $12,195.25.  The
          difference between the two figures is $1,108.71.
          Certain amounts would have been deducted from
          that sum for social security and medicare
          employee contributions in the total amount of
          7.65 percent, or $84.82.  In addition, with-
          holding for federal income tax at a 28 percent
          rate would have reduced her increase by an
          additional $307.91, for a total deduction
          package of $392.73.  When this sum is deducted
          from the back pay owed for all of 1991, the
          remainder is $713.45.



            b.  During the year 1992, (actually from
          December 20, 1991 to December 17, 1992),
          Petitioner received a total of $17,540.42.
          Had she been promoted to and serving in the
          higher grade all during that time she would
          have received, including out-of title money,
          $19,677.76, for a difference of $2,137.36.
          When the 28 percent income tax withholding of
          $598.46, and the social security and medicare
          deductions, all totaling $761.97, are deducted,
          the net amount owed to Petitioner for that
          period is $1,375.39
            c.  In 1993, (December 18, 1992 to July 29,
          1993 - she was promoted on July 30, 1993),
          Petitioner actually received a total of
          $8,614.51.  Had she been promoted earlier as
          indicated, she would have earned $9,475.99 for
          the same period, for a difference of $861.48.
          From that figure must be deducted the 28 percent
          income tax withholding of $241.21 and the
          additional social security and medicare
          contribution for a total deduction of $307.11.
          This results in a net amount owed for 1993, up
          to July 29, of $554.37.  Taken together, the
          amount owed as back pay for the entire period
          from the incident of discrimination, (May 10,
          1991), to the date of promotion, (July 30,
          1993), is $2,643.21.
            d.  The Florida Comptroller's office calculates
          interest on back pay using the net salary, times
          the number of days interest is due and payable,
          times the percentage rate as of the current day.
          Utilizing this method results in an interest
          obligation of $244.48 for pertinent portions of
          1991, $360.77 for 1992, and $102.21 for pertinent
          portions of 1993, for a total interest obligation
          of $707.46.

     9.  During 1991, 1992 and 1993, the current rates charged for the State's
contribution to its "non-contributory" retirement system were 16.20 percent,
16.99 percent and 17.75 percent respectively.  Applying those rates
appropriately to the Petitioner's back pay entitlement indicates that her
retirement account should be credited with an additional total of $695.66, which
includes $179.61 for the proportionate part of 1991, $363.14 for 1992, and
$152.91 for the proportionate part of 1993.

     10.  Considering the evidence presented at the hearing, it is found that
Respondent's calculations are an accurate representation of the net amount due
Petitioner for back pay, interest and retirement credit from the time of the
incident of discrimination until her promotion.

     ATTORNEY'S FEES; PARALEGAL FEES AND COSTS

     11.  Petitioner is also entitled to recover a reasonable attorney's fee for
representation before this tribunal.  Both parties agree that a fee recovery is
appropriate.  They also agree that the number of hours claimed by Petitioner,
which closely approximates the number of hours expended by Respondent's counsel



in this matter is also reasonable.  The only matter in issue as regards the
payment of attorney's fees and costs is the hourly rate to be assessed and
whether that figure should be enhanced as a result of (1) the fact that the
originally agreed upon fee basis was changed to a contingency fee, and (2)
allegedly unnecessarily strenuous prosecution of the Respondent's case which
would justify application of a multiplier.

     12.  Petitioner submitted evidence her counsel expended 213 hours on this
matter from March 1993 through August 1996 as of the hearing, and counsel's
paralegal expended a total of 111.70 hours.  Assuming the attorney hours were
billed at $150.00 per hour and the paralegal hours were billed at $60.00, the
totals were $31,950 and $6,702  respectively.  Respondent does not dispute that
the number of hours claimed by Petitioner's counsel and his staff is reasonable.
It further indicates that $160.00 per hour as attorney's fees is a reasonable,
appropriate market rate for an attorney of Petitioner's counsel's skill,
knowledge and experience.  That being the case, attorney's fees appropriate to
this case are 213 hours at calculated at $160.00 per hour, or $34,080.  Applying
the same increase percentage of 106.66 percent to the paralegal fees charged
would raise that hourly rate to $64.00.  When multiplied by the number of hours
accepted as reasonable of 111.7, a total figure of $7,148.80.

     13.  The original fee agreement between Petitioner and her counsel called
for payment of $150.00 per hour for attorney's fees and an additional fee of
$60.00 per hour for paralegal services.  Fees were to be paid as incurred.
However, it soon became evident that the total amount of fees accruing would be
more than Petitioner could pay.  Therefore, in March 1993 the parties agreed to
shift to a contingent fee relationship which Petitioner's counsel urges
justifies application of a multiplier factor.  In addition, the evidence
reflects that since the Petitioner retained her counsel, the customary fee per
hour for cases such as this has increased from $160.00 to $175, and, therefore,
Petitioner's counsel considers that his paralegal's fee should be increased to
$75.00 per hour as well.

     14.  Petitioner also urges enhancement of the fee by at least 1.5 due to
the strenuous defense put up by the Respondent to her claim of discrimination.
Were this to be done, counsel's fee would be raised to 1.5 times $175.00, (he
claims), to $262.50 per hour, and the paralegal's fees raised to 1.5 times
$75.00 (he claims), or $112.50 per hour.  However, no evidence was presented to
demonstrate this case required or received a defense more strenuous than any
other of a similar nature and complexity save the Petitioner's expert's basic
statement that he considered enhancement by an unknown amount to be appropriate.
No further explanation or elaboration was forthcoming.  The undersigned did not
notice any particular effort by Respondent's counsel which required more than
the due diligence and preparation demonstrated by Petitioner's counsel.  This
particular claim is rejected.

     15.  Petitioner, through argument in her Proposed Recommended Order of
Remand, also seeks recovery of both attorney and paralegal fees for the
additional work done on her behalf subsequent to the remand by the Commission.
No evidence was offered to support that claim at hearing or by documentation,
yet Petitioner's counsel, in his proposal, suggests an estimate based on a one-
sixth basis be accepted which would amount to an additional 35.5 hours in
attorney's fees and an additional 18.6 hours in paralegal fees, as well as an
additional $938.89 in costs.  There is some indication that at least a portion
of this post-hearing work relates to another claim not a part of this instant
action.  While Respondent has stipulated to the reasonableness of the original



claims for hours and costs, it has not done so with regard to the estimate, and
absent evidence supporting the claim or a stipulation to its reasonableness, a
claim for those elements is rejected.

     RESTORATION OF ANNUAL LEAVE

     16.  Ms. DeLeon also seeks to have restored to her leave balance with the
Agency, or paid to her at her current rate of pay, 45.25 hours of annual leave
taken in connection with her preparation for and attendance at the initial
hearing; 8 hours of annual leave for her attendance at the remand hearing; and
20.75 hours of annual leave to compensate here for the "leave without pay" she
was required to take in order to prepare for the initial hearing and which she
would not otherwise have had to take had the discrimination not occurred.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     17.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter in this case.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     18.  The Commission on Human Relations has remanded this case to the
undersigned for a specific purpose as is stated in the Order of Remand dated
April 17, 1996.  These are to determine (1) back pay with interest; (2)
attorney's fees [and costs]; and (3) front pay if appropriate.  Petitioner was
promoted to a position for which she applied and was qualified, that of Senior
Clerk on August 1, 1993.  Front pay, therefore, is not an issue.

     19.  At the remand hearing, counsel for the Respondent argued that the
remand of this case for determination of back pay was inappropriate because,
consistent with the ruling in School Board of Leon County v. Weaver, 556 So.2d
443 (Fla. 1st DCA 1990, Petitioner was not eligible for an award of back pay
because she had not pleaded an entitlement thereto or presented any evidence on
that point in the original Section 120.57(1) hearing held in this matter.  It is
not clear whether  Respondent subsequently abandoned that position or not.
Counsel for the Respondent subsequently submitted comprehensive testimony on the
issue of back pay and allowances, and, in its written submittal addressed it.
Even considering that the position was not abandoned, the evidence of record at
the original hearing clearly established that Petitioner addressed in depth the
subject of not only the discriminatory treatment by the agency, but also the
loss to her of wages and benefits she would have earned but for the
discriminatory treatment.  Only the calculations were omitted, and it was for
that reason that the Hearing Officer [Administrative Law Judge] failed to make
specific findings and recommendations as to award amounts.  Therefore, it is
concluded that Petitioner presented sufficient evidence and argument at the
original formal hearing in this matter to meet the requirements of Weaver, and
she is entitled to an award of back pay with benefits and interest earned.

     20.  In that regard, the undersigned carefully compared the testimony of
the Petitioner and her hand-written calculations of what she considers is the
amount owed her, with that of the experienced personnel specialist who testified
for the Respondent, and has concluded that the Respondent's figures are accurate
and establish the monetary obligation the agency has toward the Petitioner for
back pay and benefits plus interest.

     21.  Considering the Petitioner's request for reinstatement of or
compensation for annual leave taken regarding her successful prosecution of this
matter, items compensable as back pay are those things, monies or benefits which



can be earned.  Annual leave is a benefit which is earned, and a monetary figure
can be applied to the measure of leave earned, used or forfeited.  To be sure,
the Commission's remand order did not address annual leave, but it did speak to
back pay.  Annual leave, earned by service, is a component of pay and can be
evaluated.  The evidence of record establishes that Petitioner took 45.25 hours
of annual leave and 28.75 hours of leave without pay at various times throughout
the pendency of these proceedings over the period from July 13, 1992 through
February 10, 1995.  Had it not been for the discriminatory practices of the
Respondent's personnel, these absences would not have been necessary and
Petitioner is entitled to be compensated for them.  However, rather that attempt
to calculate the dollar value of each leave or absence segment based on
Petitioner's proper salary at the time, the more appropriate method of
compensation would be to credit her leave account with the 74 hours to which she
appears to be entitled.

     22.  With regards to the attorney's fees and costs incurred by Petitioner
during her search for vindication in this matter, the Petitioner is entitled to
recover for at least 213 hours of attorney's fees at $160.00 per hour and 111.7
hours of paralegal fees at $64.00 per hour.  Insufficient evidence was presented
by Petitioner to establish how much of the time spent by counsel and his staff
after the conclusion of the initial hearing was directly related to the remand
hearing and how much of that time was related to other matters not compensable
here.

                         RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is
recommended that the Commission on Human Relations enter a final order directing
the Department of Health and Human Relations to pay the Petitioner the total sum
of $2,643.21 plus $707.46, ($3,350.67), for back pay and interest, for so much
of the years 1991, 1992 and 1993 as are appropriate and defined herein; voucher
back or otherwise credit $695.66 to Petitioner's retirement account for
additional retirement credits earned during the same period; pay attorney's fees
in the amount of $34,080, plus paralegal fees of $7,148.80 and costs of
$5,633.32; and credit Petitioner with an additional 74 hours of annual leave.

     DONE and ENTERED this 26th day of November, 1996, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                             ___________________________________
                             ARNOLD H. POLLOCK
                             Administrative Law Judge
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             The DeSoto Building
                             1230 Apalachee Parkway
                             Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060
                             (904) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675
                             Fax Filing (904) 921-6847

                             Filed with the Clerk of the
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             this 26th day of November, 1996.



COPIES FURNISHED:

Robert A. Miles, Esquire
8402 North 56th Street, Suite 475
Tampa, Florida  33617

Charlann Jackson-Sanders, Esquire
Henry A. Gill, Jr., Esquire
Office of the Attorney General
Westwood Center, Suite 700
2002 North Lois Avenue
Tampa, Florida  33607

Josefina M. Tamayo, Esquire
Department of Health and
  Rehabilitative Services
4000 West Martin Luther King, Jr.
  Boulevard
Tampa, Florida  33614

Dana Baird
General Counsel
Florida Commission on
  Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Florida Commission on
  Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 15 days from the
date of this recommended order.  Any exceptions to this recommended order should
be filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

DENNIS M. PRESSON,                 )
                                   )
     Petitioner,                   )
                                   )
vs.                                )   CASE NO. 96-1904
                                   )
CRAFT MAINTENANCE COUNCIL,         )
CARPENTERS LOCAL UNION NO. 1820,   )
                                   )
     Respondent.                   )
___________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Upon due notice, William R. Cave, Administrative Law Judge, Division of
Administrative Hearings (Division), held a formal hearing in this matter on July
18, 1996, in Orlando, Florida.

                           APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Dennis M. Presson, Pro se
                      2816 4th Street
                      Orlando, Florida  32820

     For Respondent:  Thomas F. Egan, Esquire
                      Thomas F. Egan, P.A.
                      56 East Pine Street, Suite 300
                      Orlando, Florida  32801

                    STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     Did Respondent discriminate against Petitioner because of his handicap and
in retaliation for filing an earlier discrimination complaint with the Florida
Commission on Human Relations, as alleged in Petitioner's Petition For Relief,
in violation of Sections 760.01 - 760.11, Florida Statutes, known as the Florida
Civil Rights Act of 1992?

                      PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On May 14, 1994, Petitioner filed a Charge of Discrimination with the
Florida Commission on Human Relations (Commission) alleging that Respondent,
Craft Maintenance Council, Carpenters Local Union No. 1820, had discriminated
against him because of his handicap and in retaliation for filing an earlier
Charge of Discrimination with the Commission, in violation of the Florida Civil
Rights Act of 1992, as Amended.  On March 11, 1996, after concluding its
investigation, the Commission issued its determination that there was no
reasonable cause to believe that an unlawful employment practice had occurred.
Subsequently, Petitioner filed a Petition For Relief with the Commission which
was referred to the Division of Administrative Hearings for the assignment of a
Hearing Officer (Administrative Law Judge) and the conduct of a hearing.



     At the hearing, Petitioner testified on his own behalf and presented the
testimony of Serapio S. Munoz and Michael F. Brewer.  Petitioner's exhibits one
through five were received as evidence.  Respondent subpoenaed Serapio S. Munoz
and Michael F. Brewer as its witnesses.  However, Petitioner called them as
witnesses, and Respondent did not offer any witnesses.  Respondent's exhibits
one through four were received as evidence.

     A transcript of this proceeding was filed with the Division on August 28,
1996.  Respondent filed a Motion to Extend Time to File Proposed Findings of
Fact and Conclusions of Law which Petitioner did not timely oppose.  The motion
was granted with the understanding that any time constraint imposed under Rule
28-5.402, Florida Administrative Code, was waived in accordance with Rule 60Q-
2.031(2), Florida Administrative Code.  The Respondent timely filed its proposed
findings of fact and conclusions of law under the extended time frame.  On
October 2, 1996, Petitioner, through telephone conversation with the
undersigned's secretary, indicated that he would be filing a motion for
extension of time beyond that already granted in order to obtain a copy of the
transcript without cost based on indigence.  No motion has been filed by
Petitioner to either extend the time for filing Proposed Findings of Fact and
Conclusions of Law or to receive a free copy of the transcript based on
indigence.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     Upon consideration of the oral and documentary evidence adduced at the
hearing, the following relevant findings are made:

     1.  Petitioner checked the boxes for both Handicap and Retaliation in the
section titled "Cause of Discrimination Based On" of the Charge of
Discrimination filed by Petitioner on May 14, 1994.

     2.  In the section titled "Date Most Recent or Continuing Discrimination
Took Place" of the Charge of Discrimination Petitioner indicated December 22,
1992.

     3.  In the section titled "The Particulars Are" of the Charge of
Discrimination Petitioner indicated:

          I.       PERSONAL HARM:

                                   On a continuing basis I have not been

                                   referred for work by my union, with the

                                   last occurrence on December 22, 1992.

     II.  RESPONDENT'S REASON FOR ADVERSE ACTION:

                                   Mr. Mike Brewer, Union Business Agent,

                                   said that I was not wanted in the

                                   department in which I had previously

                                   worked.



     III.  DISCRIMINATION STATEMENT:

                                   I believe I have been discriminated

                                   against because of retaliation for

                                   filing (FCHR No. 90-8052) for the

                                   following reasons:

                                   1.  The last time I contacted Mr.

                                                       Brewer he hung up on me.

                                   2.  Mr. Brewer has referred other union

                                                       members for work on a
continuing

                                                       basis.

     4.  A NOTICE OF DETERMINATION:  NO CAUSE was issued by the Commission on
March 11, 1996.

     5.  In Section 3 of the Petition For Relief filed with the Commission on
April 15, 1996, Petitioner alleges that Respondent violated the Florida Civil
Rights Act of 1993, as Amended, as follows:

     A)  Conspiring with company to isolate the HANDICAPPED Petitioner in a
classification essentially made obsolete with an ex post facto "Crafts
Maintenance Contract" subsequent to the July 26, 1990 signing of the A.D.A.
(singling him out for "layoff") F.S. 760.10(4b).

     B)  Filing a grievance to deter the Petitioner from filing any HANDICAP
Discrimination complaints, and refusing to process it.

     C)  Referring others for employment on a continuing basis, (F.S.
760.104(b).

     D)  Refusing representation. (Foreman/union steward?)

     6.  At all times material to this proceeding, Petitioner Dennis M. Presson
was a member of the bargaining unit of the Craft Maintenance Council, Carpenters
Local Union No. 1820.



     7.  Respondent Craft Maintenance Council, Carpenters Local Union No. 1820

Statutes.

Commission and the courts.

as a Property Craftworker Assistant, and assigned Petitioner to the Furnishings

     10.  During August, 1990, the work in Furnishings declined and, in lieu of

craftworker assistants, including Petitioner, were temporarily assigned on

through the first week of October 1990.

October 11, 1990, was laid off due to lack of work in Furnishings.  Petitioner

     12.  On November 2, 1990, the remaining six property craftworker assistants

higher in seniority than Petitioner.

transferred back to Furnishings so that he could be laid off is without merit.

department until their function could no longer be justified in lieu of laying

     14.  The lay-offs on October 11 and November 2, 1990, were caused by lack

get back at Petitioner because of his handicap or in retaliation for filing an

     15.  On October 11, 1990, when Petitioner was laid off, Disney offered

as custodians.  Although other property craftworker assistants accepted work as

     16.  On October 12, 1990, Michael Brewer, Shop Steward filed an Employee

of seniority - another worker with lower seniority had been retained.

Respondent settled with Disney for $2,500 rather than proceed to final and

Petitioner received payment.

grievance or delayed or refused to process the grievance so as to deter

     19.  During the grievance process Disney again offered Petitioner a job as



     20.  From the time Petitioner was laid off on October 11, 1990, until
December, 1992, Respondent referred Petitioner to six or seven jobs.  These jobs
covered every field where the work required unskilled or slightly skilled
employees.

     21.  Petitioner declined each and every offer, stating that he was an
artist and wanted a job as an artist.

     22.  Prior to Petitioner filing this complaint with the Commission,
Respondent's last contact with Petitioner was around December 1992, when
Petitioner informed Respondent that he had a job as an artist with Dollywood in
Tennessee and was moving.

     23.  On August 27, 1992, Petitioner filed a charge against Respondent with
the National Labor Relations Board alleging that Respondent "has restrained or
coerced and is restraining and coercing Dennis M. Presson, a crafts worker
assistant, in the exercise of rights guaranteed in Section 7 of the Act by
refusing to advise him of the status of his grievance on his layoff, for
arbitrary, invidious and discriminatory reasons and therefore has breached its
of fair representation".  The National Labor Relations Board dismissed the
charge for lack of merit.

     24.  Respondent has referred Petitioner to jobs where Petitioner's skill
matched the classification (unskilled or slightly skilled) of the job being
offered.

     25.  There was no evidence that Respondent had refused or failed to refer
Petitioner to jobs that matched his skill because of Petitioner's handicap or in
retaliation for filing an earlier discrimination complaint against Disney with
the Commission.

     26.  Petitioner presented no evidence of any job that matched his skill
that was available through Respondent which Respondent failed or refused to
refer Petitioner for any reason.

     27.  Based on Petitioner's allegation, Respondent's last refusal to refer
Petitioner to an available job occurred in December 1992.

     28.  There was no evidence that Respondent: (a) conspired with Disney to
isolate Petitioner in a classification made obsolete with an ex post facto
"Crafts Maintenance Contract" subsequent to the July 26, 1990, signing of the
A.D.A. (Americans with Disabilities Act); (b) conspired with Disney to single
Petitioner our for lay off; or (c) refuse to represent Petitioner while a member
of the union.

     29.  Petitioner has neither been employed nor has he attempted to obtain
any gainful employment since he was laid off by Disney on October 11, 1990.
During this period Petitioner has worked on this case and looked after his
mother. Petitioner survives on food stamps and other governmental subsidies.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     30.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, this proceeding pursuant to Section
120.57(1), Florida Statutes.



          (3)  It is an unlawful employment practice for a labor organization:

     (a)  To exclude or to expel from its membership, or otherwise to

national origin, age, handicap, or marital status.

     (b)  To limit, segregate, or classify its membership or applicants for

individual, in any way which would deprive or tend to deprive any individual of
employment opportunities, or adversely affect any individual's status as an

color, religion, sex, national origin, age, handicap, or marital status.

     (c)  To cause or attempt to cause an employer to discriminate against an

     32.  Since Florida's employment discrimination statute is patterned on
Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 421 U.S.C., 2000(e-2), resort to

County v. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103, (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).

Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 258 (1981), the U.S.

discrimination cases.  Petitioner retains the burden of proof throughout the

the Respondent must articulate some legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for the

evidenced that the reasons offered are not true, but rather a pretext for

     34.  To present a prima facie case, the Petitioner must present facts which

otherwise unexplained, are more likely than not based on the consideration of

(1978), cited in Burdine, 450 U.S. 248.  The prima facie case serves to

treatment. See, Teamsters v. United States, 431 U.S. 324 , 358 and n. 44 (1977).

case by showing: (1) that Petitioner has a handicap; (2) that Respondent has the

failed or refused to refer Petitioner for job opportunities; and (4) that

McDonald Douglas, 411 U.S. 792; Donaldson v. Taylor Products Division of

     36.  Petitioner has not established that his handicap was in any way a



this case simply fails to establish that Respondent failed to refer Petitioner
for jobs because of his handicap or for any other reason.  Accordingly, it is
concluded that Petitioner has failed to establish a prima facie case of
discrimination.  In any event, even if the Petitioner had succeeded in
establishing a prima facie case of discrimination, Respondent has articulated
and substantiated legitimate, non-discriminatory reasons for the actions
complained of by the Petitioner, and Petitioner has presented no persuasive
evidence that the articulated reasons are a pretext for discrimination because
of his handicap.

     37.  Section 760.10(7), Florida Statutes, in pertinent part provides:

          (7)  It is unlawful practice for ... a labor organization to
discriminate against any person because that person has opposed any practice
which is an unlawful employment practice under this section, or because that
person has made a charge, testified, assisted, or participated in any manner in
an investigation, proceeding, or hearing under this section.

     38.  To establish a prima facie case of retaliation, Petitioner must show:
(1) that he has engaged in a statutorily protected activity; (2) that Petitioner
was subject to an adverse employment decision by the Respondent; and (3) that a
causal connection exists between the two. Canino v. EEOC, 707 F.2d 468, (11th
Cir. 1983); Smith v. Georgia, 684 F.2d 729 (11th Cir. 1982); Lee v. Russell
County Board of Education, 684 F.2d 769 (11th Cir. 1982) appeal after remand 744
F.2d 768, (11th Cir. 1984).

     39.  Here Petitioner has established that he engaged in a statutorily
protected activity of filing a discrimination complaint against Disney.
However, Petitioner has totally failed to establish that he was subjected to
adverse employment decisions by Respondent for having engaged in such activity.

     40.  Absent direct evidence of retaliation, Petitioner may establish
retaliation under the shifting burden analysis set forth in Burdine, 450 U.S.
248 and McDonald Douglas, 411 U.S. 792.  However, in this case Petitioner has
simply failed to establish a prima facie case even under the shifting burden
analysis.

                         RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law it is,
accordingly,

     Recommended that the Petition for Relief filed by Dennis M. Presson against
Craft Maintenance Council, Carpenters Local Union No. 1820 be dismissed.

     RECOMMENDED this 27th day of November, 1996, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                             ___________________________________
                             WILLIAM R. CAVE
                             Administrative Law Judge
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             The DeSoto Building
                             1230 Apalachee Parkway
                             Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060
                             (904) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675
                             Fax Filing (904) 921-6847



                             Filed with the Clerk of the
                             Division of Administrative Hearings

COPIES FURNISHED:

Sharon Moultry, Clerk

Building F, Suite 240
325 John Knox Road

Dana Baird, General Counsel
Human Relations Commission

Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

2816 4th Street
Orlando, Florida  32820

Thomas Egan, P.A.
56 East Pine Street

               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 15 days from the

be filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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